

Flygtningenævnets baggrundsmateriale

Bilagsnr.:	448
Land:	Pakistan
Kilde:	Immigration and Refugee
Titel:	Board of Canada (IRB). Pakistan: Treatment of sexual and gender minorities by society and authorities; state protection and support services available
Udgivet:	17. januar 2019
Optaget på baggrundsmaterialet:	25. juni 2019

Document #1457384

IRB – Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada

Pakistan: Treatment of sexual and gender minorities by society and authorities; state protection and support services available (2017-January 2019)

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

1. Legislation and Enforcement

For information on legislation that prohibits same-sex sexual acts between men in Pakistan, see Response to Information Request PAK104712 of January 2014.

According to sources, under Sharia law, homosexuals face the death penalty in Pakistan (AFP 29 Oct. 2018; Pakistan 2018).

In a May 2017 report, the International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (ILGA) reports that documented arrests of homosexuals in Pakistan have occurred in the past three years (ILGA May 2017, 194). Other sources indicate that same-sex sexual acts are "rarely" prosecuted in Pakistan (US 20 Apr. 2018, 45; Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.134). Agence France-Presse (AFP) reports that Pakistan has never convicted anyone for homosexual acts (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). ILGA states that the death penalty is "not implemented for same-sex [sexual] behaviour specifically" (ILGA May 2017, 40).

In its *Global Aids Monitoring 2018* country progress report, Pakistan indicates that transgender people are "[n]either criminalized nor prosecuted" (Pakistan 2018).

According to sources, a "third gender" category is recognized in Pakistan for transgender persons (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 9; Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.136; Freedom House 2018) and intersex persons (Freedom House 2018). The option is available on national identity cards (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 9; Amnesty International 22 Feb. 2018; Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.136). According to a 2017 submission by Pakistan to the UN's Universal Periodic Review (UPR), the "Supreme Court directed the National Database Regulatory Authority to issue national identity cards and passports to transgender persons" (Pakistan 4 Sept. 2017, para. 12). Human Rights Watch reports that the Pakistani government issued the first passport with a "transgender category" in June [2017] (Human Rights Watch 18 Jan. 2018, 5).

2. Situation of Sexual and Gender Minorities

According to sources, sexual minorities in Pakistan are "deter[re]d from acknowledging" (Freedom House 2018) or "reluctant to reveal" their sexual orientation or gender identity (UN 23 Aug. 2017, para. 17). According to a report by the European Asylum Support Office (EASO) of the EU on an October 2017 meeting on Pakistan, citing a Country of Origin (COI) researcher from the Office of the Belgian Commissioner General for Refugees and Stateless Persons (CGRS), the LGBT community in Pakistan operates "behind closed doors" (EU Feb. 2018, 45).

2.1 Sexual Minorities

AFP reports that, according to the president of NAZ, an LGBT organization in Pakistan, [translation] "90% of Pakistani men are MSM [men who have sex with men] simply because women are not easily accessible" (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). Without providing further details, the CGRS researcher cited in the EASO meeting report on Pakistan, indicated that "[s]ources stated that it is common for straight men to indulge in Male to Male sex (MSM) and there is general acceptance within [Pakistani] society for this particular act" (EU Feb. 2018, 45). For information about MSM in Pakistan, see Response to Information Request PAK104712 of January 2014.

However, AFP reports that homosexuality is [translation] "strictly ignored" and that "LGBT associations only openly advocate for transgender rights, which are culturally accepted in Pakistan. They treat homosexuality only in the framework of the fight against AIDS" (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). In correspondence with the Research Directorate, the Director of the Neengar Society, an NGO promoting the human rights of youth and sexual minorities, among other groups, in Pakistan (TakingITGlobal n.d.), similarly stated that "[s]exual minorities, except for transgender people, cannot live... openly. There is a clear risk of discrimination, violence, social boycott and degradation in social class and rank. In some cases a serious threat [to] life is also involved" (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019).

A Pakistani actor, who made an appearance as a crossdresser on a very popular talk show, is cited by AFP as stating the following: [translation] "'[w]e live in a culture of hypocrisy. In Pakistan, you can do whatever you want behind closed doors. ... But if you want to let it be known, there will be no tolerance. You will be persecuted'" (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). A country report on Pakistan by the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT) of Australia similarly states that "[s]ame-sex attracted people are highly constrained by cultural, religious and social intolerance of homosexuality" (Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.134).

2.2 Transgender People

According to the 2017 population census, the transgender population of Pakistan is 10,418 persons, of which approximately 73 percent live in urban areas (Pakistan 2017). Transgender and human rights organizations, however, consider government figures to under-estimate Pakistan's transgender population (Human Rights Watch 18 Jan. 2018, 5; Reuters 6 Oct. 2017). Reuters cites the head of "Jiya, a transgender rights group in the port city of Karachi," as estimating the transgender population in Pakistan at 300,000 (Reuters 6 Oct. 2017). The same source cites the head of the Khawaja Sira Society, "a Lahore-based working group for the rights of transgender people," as stating that "[i]n the province of Punjab alone" the transgender population is "anywhere between 400,000 to 500,000," noting that their organization provides health services for "over 30,000 transgende[r]

[persons] in Lahore city alone" (Reuters 6 Oct. 2017). The Pakistani English-language newspaper *The Nation* reports that the transgender population is estimated by TransAction [1] to be approximately two million (*The Nation* 23 Oct. 2017). Reuters reports that, according to the head of the Khawaja Sira Society, the census "identified transgender people according to their national identity cards[,] ... [b]ut many transgender people identify as male or female rather than third gender on their cards to avoid discrimination" (Reuters 6 Oct. 2017). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

3. Treatment by Society

Sources state that sexual and gender minorities face "discrimination" in Pakistan (Freedom House 2018; Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.134-3.135).

The Australian DFAT report states that sexual minorities can be rejected and "thrown out" of their homes by their families (Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.134). The same sources also states the following:

As with many other issues, the extent of familial and societal discrimination and violence faced by lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) people tends to be inversely proportional to their socio-economic status. Credible sources told DFAT that wealthy individuals from influential families in large urban centres face fewer constraints than poor people in rural areas. Nonetheless, even wealthy individuals face high levels of discrimination, and are often forced into a heterosexual marriage to preserve the family's reputation and social standing. (Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.135)

The Director of the Neengar Society stated that "individuals belonging to low socio-economic groups have limited access to justice, sexual and reproductive health rights and safety" and that out of 150 cases reported to their legal aid center, 135 "belonged to [a] low socio-economic class" (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019).

3.1 Treatment of Transgender Persons

Sources state that transgender persons are "marginalised" (*The Nation* 23 Oct. 2018) or "ostracized" by society (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 6). The BBC reports that "[t]ransgender men ... are barely visible in the public sphere as a result of the social and cultural expectations of those who are assigned female at birth. Transgender women, meanwhile, are marginalised by society from an early age" (BBC 20 July 2018). According to sources, transgender people can be "disowned" by their families (BBC 26 Mar. 2018; FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 6).

According to the Australian DFAT report, transgender people "tend to live together in poorer communities within large urban centres" (Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.136). According to a joint submission to the UN Universal Periodic Review (UPR) on Pakistan by the Forum for Dignity Initiatives (FDI) [2] and NAZ Pakistan, "[t]ransgender women, in particular, live in groups for protection and survival" (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 6). The US Department of State's *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2017* states the following:

According to a wide range of LGBT NGOs and activists, society generally shun[s] transgender women, eunuchs, and intersex persons, collectively referred to as "hijras" - a word some transgender individuals view as pejorative, preferring the term "khwaja serra" - who often lived together in slum communities and survived by begging and dancing at carnivals and weddings. Some also were prostitutes. (US 20 Apr. 2018, 45)

Media sources have also reported that transgender people are "forced" to "danc[e]," "be[g]" or become sex workers in order to earn money (*The Nation* 23 Oct. 2018; BBC 26 Mar. 2018). The Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCP) [3] reports that, in a panel discussion it organized on harassment and violence against transgender people, there was a "consensus among the speakers" that

LGBT communities are considered a sign of shame and disgrace in [Pakistani] culture. Most of these individuals never get a chance to acquire education in the regular schools due to discriminatory treatment and demeaning attitudes of their fellow citizens. ... In case of any criminal victimization or even sexual harassment, they get no support from the mainstream community ... Consequently, this presents members of these communities with virtually no job opportunities and financial security, and most members of the transgender community are forced to make their living by prostitution. (HRCP 20 Nov. 2017)

FDI and NAZ Pakistan report that "[t]ransgender people, in particular transgender women, face harassment, mistreatment and exclusion from society[,] [as well as in] the public health care system, education system[,] and [in] employment and other institutions of [g]overnment" (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 3). The same source also states that discrimination against transgender persons also includes housing, as "[r]enting a house is particularly challenging as landlords usually refuse to accept them as tenants. Those who do usually extort higher rent and refuse to sign a legal contract" (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 7). *US Country Reports 2017* similarly states that "[l]ocal authorities often denied transgender individuals places in schools or admission to hospitals, and landlords often refused to rent or sell property to them. Authorities often denied transgender individuals their share of inherited property" (US 20 Apr. 2018, 45). Freedom House also indicates that transgender and intersex persons face "discrimination in housing and employment" (Freedom House 2018).

Sources report that the first Pakistani transgender news anchor was hired by a private [TV] station in 2018 (BBC 26 Mar. 2018; Amnesty International 25 May 2018).

3.2 Violence

Sources state that sexual minorities are subjected to violence in Pakistan (Freedom House 2018; Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.134).

The US Department of State's *Trafficking in Persons Report 2018* indicates that LGBTI individuals are "exploit[ed]" in sex trafficking and that some victims are offered for sale in "physical markets" (US 28 June 2018). FDI and NAZ Pakistan also note that transgender persons are subjected to trafficking (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 3).

An article by the UK-based newspaper *Manchester Evening News* describes the experience of a Pakistani Muslim lesbian who was "beaten, humiliated and threatened because of her sexuality," stating that she was kicked out of university when her colleagues found out about her sexual orientation (*Manchester Evening News* 28 Oct. 2018). AFP quotes a Pakistani lesbian as stating the following: [translation] "'If my family found out, there is no doubt that I would be locked up somewhere, or killed'" (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). While homosexuality is taboo and is [translation] "criminally repressed, ... the first danger comes from relatives, in this conservative Muslim country" (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). The same source further reports that, although Pakistan has not convicted sexual minorities on the grounds of anti-homosexuality legislation, the situation is different within families, as [translation] "hundreds of homicides are committed each year in the country in the name of family 'honour'" (AFP 29 Oct. 2018). Information on specific instances of violence against sexual minorities could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

3.2.1 Violence Against Transgender People

Sources indicate that intersex (Human Rights Watch 18 Jan. 2018, 5) and transgender persons experience violence in Pakistan (Human Rights Watch 18 Jan. 2018, 5; FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 3). Sources have also reported that transgender people experience sexual violence (Amnesty International 22 Feb. 2018; FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 15).

Sources report instances of killings of transgender people in Pakistan (RFE/RL 28 Mar. 2018; FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 15; *The Nation* 23 Oct. 2017). In May 2018, Human Rights Watch indicated that, "according to local activists," 57 transgender women have been killed in Pakistan since 2015, including 4 in 2018 (Human Rights Watch 8 May 2018).

FDI and NAZ Pakistan indicate that Blue Veins, a Pakistani NGO "working for the well-being and protection of women/girls and the transgender community" (Blue Veins n.d.), has documented 46 killings and 300 violent attacks on transgender women in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province between January 2015 and July 2016 (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 15). The BBC reports that according to local activists, "almost 60 transgender women have been killed over the past three years" in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa since 2015 (BBC 20 July 2018). Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL) reports that the president of the Transgender Association stated that 62 transgender persons have been killed since 2015 and that "478 violent attacks had been reported against transgender people in the [Khyber Pakhtunkhwa] province so far in 2018" (RFE/RL 20 Aug. 2018). The same source reports that "TransAction Pakistan, an activist group supporting the rights of transgender persons, says at least 1,133 cases of violence were committed against members of the transgender community in the [Khyber Pakhtunkhwa] province from 2015 to 2017" (RFE/RL 20 Aug. 2018).

Sources also report that "hate crimes" [or "honour killings" (BBC 20 July 2018)] have been committed against transgender people (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; BBC 20 July 2018). A transgender independent candidate for the Khyber Pakhtunkhwa provincial assembly told the BBC that "hate crimes, or so-called honour killings, are the biggest threat to the local transgender community ... 'Our own family hires people to murder us'" (BBC 20 July 2018).

FDI and Naz Pakistan report that

[t]ransgender individuals are often responsible for financially supporting their biological families who often resort to abuse, violence and torture to maintain their control over them. Forced marriages, physical and emotional torture are the common forms of abuses against them, recorded by many studies done by various organizations. (FDI and NAZ Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 16)

Further and corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

4. Treatment by the Authorities

According to its report on Pakistan, the Australian DFAT "assesses that LGBTI people in Pakistan face high levels of official ... discrimination" (Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.138). According to Human Rights Watch, there is "government persecution" towards transgender persons (Human Rights Watch 18 Jan. 2018, 1).

According to ILGA, Pakistan has "a [n]ational [h]uman [r]ights [i]nstitution ... that includes sexual orientation in its human rights work" (ILGA May 2017, 195). In its UPR submission, Pakistan reports that

[t]he issue of transgender [persons] is being discussed at different forums which include [the] Senate's Special Committee on Marginalized Segments of Society, [the] Senate's Functional Committee on Human Rights and [the] National Council for Social Welfare and Capital Administration and Development Division. (Pakistan 4 Sept. 2017, para. 12).

FDI and NAZ Pakistan indicate that "a two percent reserved quota [for] government jobs" is reserved to transgender people and that funds were allocated to the 2016-2017 Khyber Pakhtunkhwa budget for the "welfare of the transgender" (FDI and Naz Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 9). Sources also note that transgender people were included in the Pakistani population census for the first time in 2017 (Amnesty International 22 Feb. 2018; UN 4 Sept. 2017, para. 14). Other sources indicate that transgender people have the right to vote and to participate in elections as candidates (RFE/RL 20 Aug. 2018; US 20 Apr. 2018, 45). Media sources also report on transgender candidates running for elections (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; BBC 20 July 2018). Information on election results for transgender candidates could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

4.1 Treatment by Police

According to *US Country Reports 2017*, the police "generally refused to take action on cases involving members of the LGBTI community" (US 20 Apr. 2018, 45).

Sources report that MSM have been extorted by authorities (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019; AFP 29 Oct. 2018; Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.134), including by police (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019; AFP 29 Oct. 2018). Further information on the treatment of sexual minorities by the police could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

4.1.1 Transgender People

Concerning treatment of transgender persons by law enforcement agencies, FDI and NAZ Pakistan indicate the following:

The police harass and mock the [t]ransgender complainants, and often make sexual advances. A complaint is rarely registered, and they exhibit an indifferent attitude. The transgender communities feel scared and intimidated by the police and often choose not to report the crimes. The police's reputation is further tarnished in the community because of its pattern of profiling [transgender persons] and harassing them in public spaces. (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 26)

Human Rights Watch also reports that,

[a]ccording to transgender rights groups, on occasions the police have taken transgender women to the police station[;] they taunted them, forcibly removed their clothing, ordered them to dance, and poured cold water on them when they refused. Those who complained were subjected to more abuse. (Human Rights Watch 8 May 2018)

FDI and NAZ Pakistan also state the following in their 2017 UPR submission:

In the last years, many cases have been reported where transgender women in Pakistan have been illegally arrested by the police using provisions of the law that criminalize same sex relationships and they have been charged with cases related to defying the order of nature (unnatural offence against the order of nature), public nascence [*sic*], unnatural offences and indecent assault. (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 24)

Sources indicate that the response of the authorities to complaints by transgender people is inadequate (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 26). According to FDI and NAZ Pakistan, "[i]f and when a [police] complaint is registered, the prosecution is weak, and cases take too long to reach completion, as a result of which many people choose not to follow a legal recourse" (FDI and NAZ Pakistan Oct./Nov. 2017, para. 26). PinkNews, a website that covers LGBT issues, cites a transgender activist as stating the following: "Whenever we go to them to register our complaint of any incidence of violence, we are refused our right of lodging [a First Information Report (FIR)]" (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018, square brackets in original). Sources also mention incidents in which cases of violence against transgender persons have been reported to police, and in which the police did not pursue a case or take action (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; Human Rights Watch 8 May 2018).

5. State Protection

US *Country Reports 2017* states that "[n]o laws protect against discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or gender identity" in Pakistan (US 20 Apr. 2018, 45). In March 2018, the International Federation for Human Rights (Fédération internationale des ligues des droits de l'homme, FIDH) indicated that, in the assessment of Pakistan's human rights situation during its third UPR, "[t]he government failed to accept all seven recommendations that called for the protection of [LGBTI] people from violence and discrimination and for the protection of their rights" (FIDH 15 Mar. 2018). ILGA also notes that "Pakistan has opposed SOGI [sexual orientation and gender identity] in international human rights fora" (ILGA May 2017, 175). The Director of the Neengar Society stated that the Pakistani "government does not support the work of LGBTQI advocacy organizations" (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

The Director of the Neengar Society indicated that "[s]eeking police protection on the grounds of sexual orientation is not possible" in Pakistan and that "[r]elevant clauses do not exist in the Pakistani Penal Code or Code of Criminal Procedure" (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019). However, the same source also stated the following:

During recent years there have been reported cases of individuals who were arrested for crimes against members of sexual minorities. Although it is important to note that arrests are only made in cases of heinous offences [such as] murder, rape, physical torture, etc. Other cases like sexual harassment, homophobia, and extortion usually go unreported due to victims' fear of defamation and persecution. (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019)

Regarding the obstacles for sexual and gender minorities to report incidents to police, the same source further stated that having one's "sexual orientation or gender identity [revealed] might increase risks and threats to safety and life of an individual" (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019).

According to Human Rights Watch, the Pakistani authorities do not "provide adequate protection" to transgender people or "hold perpetrators accountable" (Human Rights Watch 18 Jan. 2018, 1). *The Nation's* article on attacks against transgender persons reports that the Pakistani state "does nothing to protect them against the constant attacks they face on a daily basis" (*The Nation* 23 Oct. 2017). RFE/RL reports that "[d]ozens of transgender people" protested in Peshawar in August 2018 to demand more protection from violent crimes (RFE/RL 20 Aug. 2018).

Sources report that the *Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act* was passed in Pakistan in May 2018 (ILGA Asia 12 June 2018; Amnesty International 25 May 2018). ILGA Asia reports that this act "recognizes [the] gender identity of a person as self-perceived as male, female, or a blend of both, or neither; while everyone can express their gender however they wish" (ILGA Asia 12 June 2018). Sources indicate that the legislation prohibits discrimination (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; *Libération* 11 May 2018; Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019) and harassment (*Libération* 11 May 2018; Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019) against transgender persons in:

- employment (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; *Libération* 11 May 2018; Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019);

- healthcare (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; *Libération* 11 May 2018; Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019);
- schools (*Libération* 11 May 2018);
- housing (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018; Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019);
- and public transportation (PinkNews 8 Dec. 2018) or in public places (*Libération* 11 May 2018).

According to ILGA Asia,

[t]he move was widely celebrated by the LGBTI community in the country and worldwide.

This achievement was [the result of] years of advocacy efforts by Pakistani transgender activists. The approved [a]ct was very close to what had been proposed by community, including the hijras, transgender women who were not part of the hijra community, and transgender men who had been neglected in the past. (ILGA Asia 12 June 2018)

A copy of the *Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act* is attached to this response. Information on enforcement of this act could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

6. Support Services

The July 2018 BBC article reports that "[m]any" transgender persons "seek safety with gurus - leaders of small, scattered transgender communities - who give them food and shelter in return for their service and contribution to the group" (BBC 20 July 2018). The Australian DFAT report mentions that a "number of community organisations exist in some major urban centres to provide medical and support services to the LGBTI community" (Australia 1 Sept. 2017, para. 3.137). The Director of the Neengar Society stated that currently, there are no organizations providing temporary emergency shelter for sexual minorities (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019). Corroborating information could not be found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response.

Information on organizations that provide support and services to sexual and gender minorities was scarce among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate within the time constraints of this Response. The Neengar Society "launched a legal aid center in 2015 to extend paralegal and legal aid, consultation and support to members of sexual minorities" (Neengar Society 6 Jan. 2019).

The Forum for Dignity Initiatives (FDI) is a

research and advocacy forum working for sexual and gender minorities in Pakistan ... [Their] activism promotes empowerment and understanding through community[-] motivated initiatives to improve the human rights situation of these groups. FDI initiatives include conducting research, advocating for legal rights, raising awareness

and building capacity. [They] collaborate with multiple stakeholders including the government, civil society networks and like-minded groups. FDI lobbies and campaigns for voting opportunities. [They] discourage discrimination through the cis-heteronormative society by facilitating dialogues, debates, experience sharing and information dissemination. (FDI n.d.)

The NAZ Male Health Alliance, established in 2011, is an

LGBT community[-]based organisation in Pakistan, and is providing technical, financial and institutional support for improving the sexual health, welfare and human rights of the LGBT community throughout the country. They do this by providing technical support and capacity[-]building exercises to various stakeholders, networks, groups and organisations. (The Commonwealth Equality Network n.d.)

Blue Veins is an NGO working in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa that is "committed to build, strengthen and galvanize women & transgender person[s'] collective power for a just and sustainable world - for all" (BlueVeins n.d.).

The Gender Interactive Alliance Pakistan (GIA)

work[s] for the equality and civil rights of transgender people in Pakistan.

...

Among [their] foremost projects is to lobby the government of Pakistan for: recognition of transgender people as equal citizens of Pakistan; providing free medical care to transgender people who are routinely denied public healthcare; and enabling entrepreneurship by providing economic opportunities for transgender people who are, by and large, left out of the mainstream economy. [They] also aim to provide a safe space for these people online so that their stories and experiences are not erased from our collective cultural experience. (GIA n.d.)

The Khawaja Sira Society (KSS) was "founded by Naz Male Health Society under the Global Fund Grant Round 9 in 2010 [and] is Pakistan's first and biggest transgender community organization with 300,000 members, volunteers and associates across the country" (APCOM 23 Dec. 2015). Their "vision is to ensure that transgender individuals have the same rights [as] their cisgender counterparts" (APCOM 23 Dec. 2015). KSS runs a "comprehensive voluntary counseling and HIV test (VCT) for hijra communities"; 13,000 transgender persons have been registered in KSS's VCT programmes (APCOM 23 Dec. 2015).

TransAction, a network that was established by transgender and intersex activists in 2015 to focus on transgender and intersex issues, raises "awareness through education and training to the transgender and intersex community, their families and general society," in "disadvantaged communities [in] Khyber Pakhtunkhwa and Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA)" (TransAction n.d.b).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

Notes

[1] TransAction is an organization working for the protection of transgender and intersex persons in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa (TransAction n.d.a).

[2] The Forum for Dignity Initiatives (FDI) is "a research and advocacy forum working for sexual and gender minorities in Pakistan" (FDI n.d.).

[3] The Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCP) is an independent NGO working for "the provision of human rights for all and democratic development in Pakistan" (HRCP n.d.). It monitors human rights violations; seeks redress through public campaigns, lobbying and intervention in courts; and organizes seminars, workshops and fact finding missions (HRCP n.d.).

References

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 29 October 2018. Joris Fioriti. "Être homosexuel au Pakistan : honte, terreur et dissimulation." (Factiva) [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

Amnesty International. 25 May 2018. "Pakistan: Historic Rights Advances for Tribal Areas and Transgender People (<https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/05/pakistan-historic-advances-for-rights-tribal-areas-transgender-people/>)." [Accessed 30 Nov. 2018]

Amnesty International. 22 February 2018. "Pakistan." *Amnesty International Report 2017/2018: The State of the World's Human Rights* (<https://www.amnesty.org/en/countries/asia-and-the-pacific/pakistan/report-pakistan>). [Accessed 4 Jan. 2019]

APCOM. 23 December 2015. "Spotlight: Khawaja Sira Society (Pakistan) (<https://apcom.org/2015/12/23/spotlight-khawaja-sira-society-pakistan/>)." [Accessed 3 Jan. 2019]

Australia. 1 September 2017. Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT). *DFAT Country Information Report: Pakistan* (<http://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/country-information-report-pakistan.pdf>). [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 20 July 2018. Zulfiqar Ali and Victoria Bisset. "The Transgender Acid Attack Survivor Running for Parliament (<https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-44684714>)." [Accessed 30 Nov. 2018]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). 26 March 2018. Raza Hamdani. "Marvia Malik - Pakistan TV Airs First Transgender Anchor (<https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-43544146>)." [Accessed 30 Nov. 2018]

Blue Veins. N.d. "About Us." (<http://blueveins.org/home/about>) [Accessed 3 Jan. 2019]

The Commonwealth Equality Network. N.d. "Naz Male Health Alliance (<https://www.commonwelthequality.org/members/23/>)." [Accessed 3 Jan. 2019]

European Union (EU). February 2018. European Asylum Support Office (EASO). *EASO COI Meeting Report: Pakistan, 16-17 October 2017, Rome* (https://coi.easo.europa.eu/administration/easo/PLib/EASO_Pakistan_Meeting_Report_October_2017.pdf). [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

Fédération internationale des ligues des droits de l'homme (FIDH). 15 March 2018. "Government's Lack of Commitment at UN Rights Review a Missed Opportunity (<https://www.fidh.org/en/region/asia/pakistan/government-s-lack-of-commitment-at-un-rights-review-a-missed>)." [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

Forum for Dignity Initiatives (FDI). N.d. "About Us." (<https://www.fdiPakistan.org/aboutfdi>) [Accessed 3 Jan. 2019]

Forum for Dignity Initiatives (FDI) and NAZ Pakistan. October/November 2017. *Universal Periodic Review of Pakistan, 28th Session* (https://www.ilga.org/downloads/stakeholders_report_Pakistan_UPR28.pdf). [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

Freedom House. 2018. "Pakistan." *Freedom in the World 2018* (<https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2018/pakistan>). [Accessed 29 Nov. 2018]

Gender Interactive Alliance Pakistan (GIA). N.d. "About." (<https://genderinteractivealliance.wordpress.com/>) [Accessed 13 Jan. 2019]

Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCp). 20 November 2017. "Violence Against Transgender (<http://hrcp-web.org/hrcpweb/violence-against-transgender/>)." [Accessed 19 Dec. 2018]

Human Rights Commission of Pakistan (HRCp). N.d. "Mission & Vision (<http://hrcp-web.org/hrcpweb/about-hrcp/mission-vision/>)." [Accessed 9 Jan. 2019]

Human Rights Watch. 8 May 2018. Saroop Ijaz. "Another Transgender Woman Killed in Pakistan (<https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/05/08/another-transgender-woman-killed-pakistan>)." [Accessed 29 Nov. 2018]

Human Rights Watch. 18 January 2018. "Pakistan." *World Report 2018: Events of 2017* (https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/pakistan_2.pdf). [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (ILGA). May 2017. 12th ed. Angus Carroll and Lucas Ramón Mendos. *State-Sponsored Homophobia. A World Survey of Sexual Orientation Laws: Criminalisation, Protection and Recognition* (https://ilga.org/downloads/2017/ILGA_State_Sponsored_Homophobia_2017_WEB.pdf). [Accessed 29 Nov. 2018]

International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (ILGA) Asia. 12 June 2018. *Statement in Response to the Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act in Pakistan* (<https://www.ilgaasia.org/news/2018/6/9/statement-in-response-to-the-transgender-persons-protection-of-rights-act-in-pakistan>). [Accessed 9 Dec. 2018]

Libération. 11 May 2018. "Le Pakistan adopte une loi pionnière pour protéger les personnes trans" (https://www.liberation.fr/direct/element/le-pakistan-adopte-une-loi-pionniere-pour-protoger-les-personnes-trans_81611/). [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

Manchester Evening News. 28 October 2017. Beth Abbit. "What It's Like to Live Life as a Muslim Lesbian" (<https://www.manchestereveningnews.co.uk/news/greater-manchester-news/what-its-like-live-life-13824916>). [Accessed 4 Jan. 2019]

The Nation. 23 October 2017. Zahaid Rehman. "Attacks Against Transgenders." (Factiva) [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

Neengar Society. 6 January 2019. Correspondence from the Director to the Research Directorate.

Pakistan. 2018. "Country Progress Report - Pakistan" (http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/PAK_2018_countryreport.pdf). *Global Aids Monitoring 2018*. [Accessed 30 Nov. 2018]

Pakistan. 4 September 2017. *National Report Submitted in Accordance with Paragraph 5 of the Annex to Human Rights Council Resolution 16/21* (<https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G17/256/99/PDF/G1725699.pdf?OpenElement>). (A/HRC/WG.6/28/PAK/1) [Accessed 11 Jan. 2019]

Pakistan. 2017. Bureau of Statistics. *Provisional Summary Results of 6th Population and Housing Census-2017* (http://www.pbs.gov.pk/sites/default/files//DISTRICT_WISE_CENSUS_RESULTS_CENSUS_2017.pdf). [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

PinkNews. 8 December 2018. Patrick Kelleher. "Karachi's Transgender Community Protest Rise in Hate Crimes" (<https://www.pinknews.co.uk/2018/12/08/pakistan-transgender-hate-crimes/>). [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL). 20 August 2018. "Transgender Pakistanis Demand Protection After Murder, Dismemberment" (<https://www.rferl.org/a/transgender-pakistanis-demand-protection-after-murder-dismemberment/29443929.html>). [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL). 28 March 2018. "Gunmen in Pakistan Kill Transgender Woman, Friend" (<https://www.rferl.org/a/pakistan-transgender-woman-killed-peshawar/29129594.html>). [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

Reuters. 6 October 2017. Zofeen T. Ebrahim. "Don't We Count? Transgender Pakistanis Feel Sidelined by Census" (<https://uk.reuters.com/article/pakistan-transgender-census/dont-we-count-transgender-pakistanis-feel-sidelined-by-census-idUSL8N1ME398>). [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

TakingITGlobal. N.d. "Neengar Society (<https://orgs.tigweb.org/neengar-society/>)." [Accessed 10 Jan. 2019]

TransAction. N.d.a. "About Us." (<https://transaction.org.pk/about-us/>) [Accessed 3 Jan. 2019]

TransAction. N.d.b. "Background." (<https://transaction.org.pk/history-background/>) [Accessed 3 Jan. 2018]

United Nations (UN). 4 September 2017. Human Rights Council. *Compilation on Pakistan: Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights* (<http://undocs.org/en/A/HRC/WG.6/28/PAK/2>). (A/HRC/WG.6/28/PAK/2) [Accessed 12 Dec. 2018]

United Nations (UN). 23 August 2017. Human Rights Council. *Summary of Stakeholders' Submissions on Pakistan: Report of the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights* (<https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G17/245/64/PDF/G1724564.pdf?OpenElement>). (A/HRC/WG.6/28/PAK/3) [Accessed 11 Jan. 2019]

United States (US). 28 June 2018. Department of State. "Pakistan (Tier 2) (<https://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/countries/2018/282725.htm>)."
Trafficking in Persons Report 2018. [Accessed 30 Nov. 2018]

United States (US). 20 April 2018. Department of State. "Pakistan." *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 2017* (<https://www.state.gov/documents/organization/277535.pdf>). [Accessed 11 Dec. 2018]

Additional Sources Consulted

Oral sources: Blue Veins; Dareecha Male Health Society; Forum for Dignity Initiatives; Gender Interactive Alliance Pakistan; Human Rights Commission of Pakistan; NAZ Male Health Alliance; OutRight Action International; Pakistan Transgender Rights Project Foundation; Rights in Exile Programme; TransAction.

Internet sites, including: Asylum Research Centre; Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation; Bertelsmann Stiftung – Transformation Index; ecoi.net; Equaldex; UN – Refworld; US – United States Agency for International Development.

Attachment

Pakistan. 2018. *Transgender Persons (Protection of Rights) Act, 2018* (http://www.na.gov.pk/uploads/documents/1528787262_286.pdf). [Accessed 31 Dec. 2018]

ecoi.net summary:

Query response on treatment of sexual and gender minorities by society and authorities and on support services available (2017 - January 2019)



Country:

Pakistan

Source:

IRB – Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada (</en/source/11213.html>)

Original link:

<https://irb-cisr.gc.ca/en/country-information/rir/Pages/index.aspx?doc=457702&pls=1> (<https://irb-cisr.gc.ca/en/country-information/rir/Pages/index.aspx?doc=457702&pls=1>)

Document type:

Response

Language:

English

Published:

17 January 2019

Document ID:

1457384 (former ID [376186](/en/document/376186) (</en/document/376186>))

Austrian Red Cross

Austrian Centre for Country of Origin and Asylum Research and Documentation (ACCORD)

Wiedner Hauptstraße 32, 1041 Wien

T (Telefon) +43 1 589 00 583

F (Fax) +43 1 589 00 589

info@ecoi.net

ecoi.net is run by the Austrian Red Cross (department ACCORD) in cooperation with Informationsverbund Asyl & Migration. ecoi.net is funded by the Asylum, Migration and Integration Fund, the Austrian Ministry of the Interior and Caritas Austria. ecoi.net is supported by ECRE & UNHCR.

